

# **Country Analysis Brief: Iran**

Last Updated: October 10, 2024 Next Update: October 2025



Independent Statistics and Analysis U.S. Energy Information Administration www.eia.gov U.S. Department of Energy Washington, DC 20585

The U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), the statistical and analytical agency within the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), prepared this report. By law, our data, analyses, and forecasts are independent of approval by any other officer or employee of the U.S. Government. The views in this report do not represent those of DOE or any other federal agencies.

#### **Overview**

#### Table 1. Iran's energy overview, 2022

	Petroleum and						
	other liquids	Natural gas	Coal	Nuclear	Hydro	Other renewable	s Total
Primary energy consumption							
(quads) <sup>a</sup>	4.2	9.1	<0.1	0.1		0.1	13.5
Primary energy consumption							
(percentage)	31.1%	67.6%	0.4%	0.5%		0.4%	100.0%
Primary energy production (quads) <sup>a</sup>	7.6	9.8	<0.1	0.1		0.1	17.6
Primary energy production							
(percentage)	43.4%	55.7%	0.3%	0.4%		0.3%	100.0%
Electricity generation							
(terawatthours)	29.1	307.4		6.0	15.9	1.	4 360.7
Electricity generation (percentage)	8.1%	85.2%		1.7%	4.4%	0.4%	6 100.0%

Data source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics

Note: Quads=quadrillion British thermal units; -- signifies not applicable; *electricity generation* includes less than 1 terawatthour of other gases.

<sup>a</sup> Hydropower and other renewables are combined, and hydropower accounts for the majority.

- Iran was the fourth-largest crude oil producer in OPEC in 2023 and the third-largest dry natural gas producer in the world in 2022.<sup>1</sup> It holds some of the world's largest deposits of proved oil and natural gas reserves, ranking as the world's third-largest oil and second-largest natural gas reserve holder in 2023. At the end of 2023, Iran accounted for 24% of oil reserves in the Middle East and 12% in the world (Figure 1).<sup>2</sup> Despite its abundant reserves, Iran's total liquids production is limited because the oil sector has been subject to underinvestment and international sanctions for several years.
- Although Iran is a member of OPEC, it is exempt from the production cuts under the OPEC+ agreement because its crude oil production is constrained as a result of sanctions. Despite these sanctions, Iran increased shipments of crude oil, primarily to China, in 2022 and 2023. Iran raised crude oil output by about 1 million barrels per day (b/d) from 2020 to 2023 as its exports to China grew by almost 870 million b/d during this time.<sup>3</sup> In response, the United States expanded sanctions in April 2024 to cover ports, vessels, and refineries involved in the purchase of Iran's oil. These new sanctions allow for 180-day waivers if sanctions interfere with U.S. national security.<sup>4</sup> If all oil sanctions were lifted, Iran's crude oil production could return to full capacity, which we assess at 3.8 million b/d.
- Iran's economy is relatively diversified compared with many other Middle Eastern countries, but petroleum and other liquids exports are a significant source of government revenue.<sup>5</sup> In 2023, we estimate that Iran's oil companies earned about \$53 billion in net oil export revenues, similar to 2022 revenues and up from around \$37 billion in 2021. Total export revenues grew in 2022 due to rising global oil prices and increasing total petroleum liquid exports from Iran.<sup>6</sup> In contrast, although Iran's oil exports rose at a faster pace in 2023 than in 2022, international oil prices fell, which resulted in flat oil export revenues. Our revenue estimates do not account for

varying discounts that Iran places on its official selling prices and likely lowered overall oil revenues in 2023.<sup>7</sup> Iran's currency crisis that ensued after the re-imposition of sanctions in 2018 has put financial constraints on Iran's energy companies and has slowed the progress of and even led to cancellation of certain projects over the past several years.<sup>8</sup>

• Iran's economy consumed an estimated 13.5 quadrillion British thermal units (quads) of primary energy in 2022 (Table 1), making it the highest energy consumer in the Middle East. Natural gas and oil accounted for almost all of Iran's total primary energy consumption, and hydropower, coal, nuclear, and non-hydropower renewables accounted for the remaining shares (Figure 2).<sup>9</sup>



#### Figure 1. Largest proved reserve holders of oil, 2024



Data source: Oil & Gas Journal, December 2023

Note: Oil reserves include crude oil, condensates, natural gas liquids, and oil sands.



Figure 2. Iran's total primary energy consumption, share by fuel, 2022

Data source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics Note: Chart does not include traditional biomass and waste, such as burning firewood and waste.

#### **Petroleum and Other Liquids**

- Total petroleum and other liquids production in Iran rose from a recent annual low of less than 3.0 million b/d in 2020 to an average of 4.0 million b/d in 2023. Of this 4.0 million b/d, almost 2.9 million b/d was crude oil, and the remainder was condensate and hydrocarbon gas liquids. Iran's crude oil exports and production have declined since the United States announced in May 2018 that it would withdraw from the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) and reinstate sanctions targeting Iran's oil exports (Figure 4). In 2023, Iran increased crude oil production by about 915,000 b/d from 2020 after global oil demand recovered from the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and China began to import more discounted crude oil from Iran.<sup>10</sup> We assess that Iran's crude oil production could increase to 3.8 million b/d within six months after the sanctions have been lifted.
- Iran plans to sustain production capacity at fields with high decline rates through development of new wells and redevelopment of existing wells.<sup>11</sup> The lack of foreign investment during the past few years due to sanctions prompted Iran to turn to local companies to develop its oil projects. However, local firms are limited in the capital and technology they need to maintain production at mature fields, and projects awarded contracts in 2019 and beyond have progressed very slowly.<sup>12</sup> Between 2019 and 2022, Iran awarded several contracts to domestic companies to add about 550,000 b/d of crude oil production capacity from existing fields located in the country's southwestern region.<sup>13</sup> Iran intends to develop the West Karun oil fields located along the border with

Iraq (including Azadegan, Yadavaran, and Yaran), but these projects have made limited progress over the past several years. In March 2024, Iran's national oil company (NIOC) awarded more contracts to local energy companies to increase oil production capacity at six oil fields along the border with Iraq, including one of Iran's largest fields, Azadegan.<sup>14</sup>

- Iranian energy firm Pasargad Energy Development Company began production from two new oil fields located in the West Karun oil region in March 2024—Jufair and Sepehr. Iran estimates that current production from the fields is 50,000 b/d, and production capacity will reach 110,000 b/d, with no specific deadline.<sup>15</sup>
- In 2022, Iran signed a preliminary agreement with Russia, in part, to help finance and develop its oil and natural gas sectors. This agreement must overcome several challenges related to negotiating details and implementing projects.<sup>16</sup>
- Iran was the 10<sup>th</sup>-largest oil consumer in the world and the second largest in the Middle East after Saudi Arabia in 2023.<sup>17</sup> After Iran's oil consumption returned to pre-COVID pandemic levels in 2021, it reached a record high of 2.2 million b/d in 2023 (Figure 4) because of significantly subsidized gasoline prices and higher vehicle sales that boosted gasoline demand and because of growing petrochemical production that uses petroleum products and natural gas as feedstocks. Use of petroleum and petroleum products will likely face competition from natural gas, particularly in the electric power, residential, and commercial sectors, during the next several years, especially if exports of petroleum and petroleum products continue to increase.<sup>18</sup>
- As of the beginning of 2024, Iran's total crude oil distillation capacity was an estimated 2.1 million b/d, and its condensate splitter capacity was 0.6 million b/d. The Persian Gulf Star condensate refinery, which processes condensates from Iran's South Pars natural gas field and is Iran's largest condensate refinery, came online in phases from 2017 through 2020 and has a crude oil processing capacity of 420,000 b/d.<sup>19</sup> More processing capacity to produce lighter petroleum products, such as gasoline and diesel, allowed Iran to substantially increase its gasoline output to meet its rising demand in the transportation sector. Despite this growing processing capacity, Iran still relies on gasoline imports due to the country's increasing oil demand and largely outdated and inefficient refineries that produce mostly lower-valued fuel oil.<sup>20</sup>
- Although Iran has proposed several refinery projects that are in various stages of
  planning and development to replace some of its older units, international sanctions on
  Iran have hindered some of the investment needed to complete these facilities within
  the next few years.<sup>21</sup> Despite sanctions, Iran has made some progress in increasing its
  refining capacity to help boost production of middle distillates, such as gasoline and
  diesel fuel. Iran added a 210,000-b/d crude oil distillation unit to its existing Abadan
  refinery in March 2023 to be able to eventually replace one of the older units and
  alleviate some of the demand for lighter oil products. Operations will continue at the old
  unit at Abadan while sanctions remain in place. Upcoming projects under construction
  are another 120,000-b/d unit of Persian Gulf Star and the 60,000-b/d South Adish
  condensate refinery. Iran's oil ministry expects these facilities to fully come online by
  2027, although parts of the refineries could be operational by late 2025.<sup>22</sup> At its Isfahan
  refinery, Iran intends to revive a 45,000-b/d retired secondary unit as a crude oil
  distillation unit in 2024.<sup>23</sup>
- Although Iran's total oil-loading capacity for exports (more than 8.0 million b/d)<sup>24</sup> is significantly higher than its oil production capacity, Iran is building the Jask oil export

facility, located east of the Strait of Hormuz. This new facility allows Iran's exports to bypass any disruption that may occur within the Persian Gulf or the Strait. Contractors completed the first phase of the Goureh-Jask pipeline, which began transporting crude oil from fields in Goureh, Iran, to the Jask terminal in 2021. Although the pipeline's nameplate capacity is 1.0 million b/d, it can transport only 300,000 b/d as of mid-2024.<sup>25</sup> Iran exported a single cargo in July 2021, but it has not used the pipeline for crude oil exports since then, according to data from the tanker tracking company Vortexa.<sup>26</sup> The project's pumping stations, storage tanks, loading points, and power generation facility are all under construction and could enter service at the earliest in 2025.<sup>27</sup>



Figure 3. Maps of Iran's largest oil and natural gas fields

Data source: World Bank, National Energy Technology Laboratory *Global Oil and Gas Features Database*, and U.S. Energy Information Administration



## Figure 4. Iran's petroleum and other liquids production and consumption, January 2011–August 2024

Data source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, Short-Term Energy Outlook, September 2024 Note: Iran's petroleum and other liquids production includescrude oil, condensate, and hydrocarbon gas liquids (HGLs).

## **Natural Gas**

- Iran's estimated proved natural gas reserves were 1,200 trillion cubic feet (Tcf) as of December 2023, second only to Russia, according to *Oil & Gas Journal*. Iran holds 16% of the world's proved natural gas reserves and about 45% of OPEC's reserves (Figure 5).<sup>28</sup>
- Iran was the world's third-largest dry natural gas producer after the United States and Russia in 2022.<sup>29</sup> Dry natural gas production rose by 64% between 2013 and 2023, expanding to 9.4 Tcf (Figure 6).<sup>30</sup> Iran produces most of its natural gas from fields not associated with oil production, and Iran has brought online several phases of the offshore South Pars natural gas field, the country's largest non-associated gas field, since 2014. Iran's increased crude oil production in 2022 and 2023 drove its associated gas output higher. In addition, Iran further raised production at the most recently developed phases of the South Pars field. Natural gas fields that yield condensate liquids as by-products were able to produce at higher levels after mid-2022 because the condensate storage capacity constraints that followed the re-imposition of sanctions eased as Iran's oil companies were able to sell more condensates held in storage.<sup>31</sup>
- After 2018, primarily domestic companies have developed Iran's natural gas fields. However, the country's natural gas production growth will remain limited because of insufficient investment and technology in field and upstream infrastructure development.<sup>32</sup>
- NIOC and PetroPars, a privately owned oil company in Iran, partially brought online the last phase (SP11) of the 24-phase South Pars project in August 2023. Production at SP11

is expected to rise to an estimated plateau of 730 billion cubic feet per year (Bcf/y) by 2028 (Table 2).<sup>33</sup>

- Iran plans to invest \$20 billion to build compression stations to stem pressure drops and production declines from some of the older phases of the South Pars field. Iran estimates that natural gas production from South Pars could lose about 350 Bcf/y before 2030 without sufficient investment in managing the pressure of these fields.<sup>34</sup>
   Iran's local companies are attempting to develop other natural gas fields and stem declines from existing non-associated gas fields (Table 2).<sup>35</sup> Without additional investment from foreign firms, Iran's domestic production of natural gas will face challenges to meet domestic natural gas demand and fulfill export agreements.
- In 2023, NIOC reinjected 0.6 Tcf of natural gas into oil wells for enhanced oil recovery (EOR), which plays a central role in Iran's oil production. Reinjected natural gas volumes have recovered in the past two years because of Iran's higher oil and natural gas production, although insufficient natural gas supply to meet domestic demand and exports will likely restrain the amounts of reinjected volumes.<sup>36</sup>
- In addition to the natural gas used for EOR, Iran vented or flared approximately 721 Bcf of natural gas in 2023, up 19% from 608 Bcf in 2022, because of higher oil production and associated natural gas production. In 2023, Iran flared more natural gas than any country except Russia.<sup>37</sup> Plans are underway to capture more flared natural gas for use in power plants, refineries, and petrochemical plants. Iran brought online the South Pars Phase 14 gas processing plant and the natural gas liquids (NGL) 3200 plant in 2023. NIOC is developing several other natural gas processing facilities, which will reduce natural gas flaring (Table 2).<sup>38</sup> The oil ministry plans to eliminate natural gas flaring by 2026;<sup>39</sup> however, eliminating flaring will depend on whether sufficient markets exist for natural gas liquids (petrochemical plants in Iran or exports) and whether sufficient natural gas liquids processing capacity is added. Sanctions have significantly slowed natural gas infrastructure development in Iran.<sup>40</sup>
- In 2022, Iran was the world's fourth-highest consumer of natural gas after the United States, Russia, and China.<sup>41</sup> Most of Iran's natural gas production is consumed domestically. Over the past decade through 2023, Iran's natural gas consumption grew by 60% because of highly subsidized prices, an extensive natural gas pipeline system, domestic production increases, greater industrial and petrochemical development, and government attempts to substitute the use of oil with natural gas in the residential, commercial, and electric power sectors.<sup>42</sup>
- Iran's natural gas consumption averaged 8.9 Tcf in 2023, about 3% higher than in 2022 (Figure 6).<sup>43</sup> Growth in natural gas consumption accelerated in 2023 because of greater natural gas production; increased oil exports, which allowed more natural gas to replace oil in the electric power sector; higher than normal temperatures in the summer; and greater industrial use, mostly from the growth of Iran's petrochemical sector.<sup>44</sup>
- In 2022, residential and commercial customers used the most natural gas (33%), followed by the industrial (including petrochemicals) sector (27%) and the electric power sector (28%).<sup>45</sup> The petrochemical industry is slated to grow in Iran over the next several years and will require more natural gas for feedstock. The residential and commercial sectors use more natural gas in the winter, and the electric power sector consumes more in the summer months. Iran lacks sufficient storage to meet variable seasonal demand, so in addition to its plans to increase natural gas production, Iran is working to expand storage capacity at existing facilities.<sup>46</sup>

Project	Operator or project investor	Additional estimated capacity (billion cubic feet per year)	Announced start date	Notes
Natural gas process	sing facility projects			
NGL 3200	Persian Gulf Petrochemical Industries Company	183 (92 each phase)	April 2023 (Phase 1); 2024 (Phase 2)	Slated to process associated natural gas from the following oil fields along the border with Iraq: Azadegan, Yaran, Yadavaran, Jufair, Darquain, and Band-e- Karkheh. <sup>47</sup>
NGL 3100	Dehloran Petrochemicals	95	2024	Slated to process associated natural gas from the following oil fields along the border with Iraq: West Paydar, Chehsmeh-Khosh, Dehloran, Danan, Paydar, Changuleh, Dalpari, and Azar. <sup>48</sup>
Kharg NGL		110	2026 at the earliest	Slated to process associated natural gas from the following offshore oil fields: Hendijan, Bahregansar, Soroush, Nowruz Abuzar, Doroud, and Forouzan. <sup>49</sup>
East Karun	Persian Gulf Petrochemical Industries Company and NIOC	Maximum of 219	ТВА	Slated to process associated natural gas from the following oil fields: Maroun, Gachsaran, Aghajari, and Reg-e-Safid. This project involves upgrades and rehabilitation of existing facilities. Most of the natural gas capture will be sent to Bidboland gas processing facilities. <sup>50</sup>
South Pars 14 gas processing plant		730	March 2023 <sup>51</sup>	
llam Phase 2		44	2025 <sup>52</sup>	
Total		1,381		
Nonassociated natu	ural gas projects			
South Pars Phase 11	Petropars	730	August 2023	Estimated production at the end of 2023 was around 180 Bcf/y, expected to rise to capacity of 730 Bcf/y. Plans to build an offshore compressor station were shelved once international oil companies left the project

## Table 2. Key natural gas projects in Iran, 2024 Additional

				following the re-imposition of sanctions. <sup>53</sup>
Belal	Petropars	180	2027 at the earliest	In 2019, NIOC awarded agreements to Petropars to develop Belal over three years. Condensate production: 15,000 b/d. <sup>54</sup>
Farzad A and B	Petropars	730 (365 each field)	2029 at the earliest	Located offshore on the border with Saudi Arabia. NIOC awarded contract to Petropars in 2021 to develop Farzad B within five years. Fields contain high sulfur, carbon dioxide, and nitrogen as well as high pressure, making development technically challenging. <sup>55</sup>
Kish	Pars Oil and Gas Company	1,095 (365 in the first phase)	2025 at the earliest for Phase 1	Located offshore. Condensate production: 11,000 b/d. In 2023, local firms NIOC and Pars Oil and Gas Company signed a \$900 million deal to develop Kish. <sup>56</sup>
North Pars	NIOC	1,460 over four phases	ТВА	As of November 2021, NIOC plans to invest \$4 billion. No progress made as of mid-2024. <sup>57</sup>
Khartang	Iranian Central Oil Fields Company (ICOFC)	256	2026 at the earliest	Onshore field. Condensate production: 10,000 b/d. <sup>58</sup>
Gardan	ICOFC	102	2029 at the earliest	Onshore field
Day, Sefid Zakhur, Sefid Baghun, and Halegan	ICOFC	402	2027 at the earliest	Onshore fields. Condensate production: 20,000 b/d
Eram	ICOFC	365	2030 at the earliest	Onshore field. Condensate production: 15,000 b/d
Total		5,320		

Data source: FACTS Global Energy, Fitch Solutions/BMI, Petropars, Offshore Technology, *Tehran Times*, Reuters, Iranian Central Oil Fields Company

Note: TBA=to be announced, Bcf/y=billion cubic feet per year, b/d=barrels per day



### Figure 5. Largest proved reserve holders of natural gas, 2024

### Figure 6. Natural gas production and consumption in Iran, 2007-2023



#### Electricity

- In 2022, Iran generated 361 terawatthours (TWh) of net electricity, 93% of which was from fossil fuel sources. Natural gas is the largest source of fuel for electricity generation in Iran, accounting for 85% of total generation, up from 72% in 2014, after several phases of the South Pars field came online. Oil fueled 8% of Iran's electric power generation in 2022 (Figure 7).<sup>59</sup> Because sanctions limited Iran's oil exports and production of associated natural gas for a while, Iran used more oil for domestic purposes after 2018. Because Iran increased its oil exports after 2020, oil use in the electric power sector fell. Although Iran's natural gas production increased over the past decade, supply remains insufficient for power demand during the summer peak period. When Iran is short of natural gas supply, its thermal power plants burn diesel and fuel oil. Iran is converting its older, less efficient natural gas plants to combined-cycle plants and adding new capacity to use its abundant resources of natural gas, increase the efficiency of its electric power plants, and meet peak demand for electricity in the summer.<sup>60</sup>
- In the past few years, illegal cryptocurrency mining, highly subsidized electricity prices, and higher power demand from the production of oil and natural gas drove steady growth in Iran's electricity demand and strained its capacity during the summer peak. Also, aging power plants in Iran reduce the overall available generation capacity from its installed capacity until more efficient plants come online. As a result, this supply gap has led to power shortages and rolling blackouts to the residential and industrial sectors almost every summer since 2020.<sup>61</sup> In 2023, peak summer demand in Iran exceeded supply by 12 gigawatts (GW), and available capacity was less than 78% of installed capacity.<sup>62</sup>
- Hydropower, nuclear, and non-hydropower renewables together account for the remaining 7% of Iran's electricity generation (Figure 7). Although Iran generates the most hydroelectric power in the Middle East, output is susceptible to regional droughts and water shortages, which have become more frequent, especially during the summer months, in the past few years.<sup>63</sup> Although non-hydro renewables currently account for a small share of total generation, Iran plans to boost its wind and solar capacity from less than 1 GW in 2023 to 10 GW by August 2025.<sup>64</sup> Iran has slowly increased its solar and wind capacities in the past decade and is constructing manufacturing plants for solar panels.<sup>65</sup> Iran produces electricity from one nuclear plant at Bushehr on the Persian Gulf and is constructing a second plant that is scheduled to come online in 2028. The first plant encountered significant delays, and we assess that the second will also encounter delays.<sup>66</sup>



Note: Total may not add to 100% because of independent rounding.

#### Figure 7. Iran's net electricity generation by fuel, 2022

## **Energy Trade**

#### **Petroleum and other liquids**

- After Iran's crude oil and condensate exports reached a low of 0.4 million b/d in 2020 due to the United States' reimposition of sanctions in November 2018 and the decline in demand because of the COVID-19 pandemic, exports recovered to nearly 1.4 million b/d by 2023 (Figure 8). Based on tanker tracking data, China took nearly 90% of Iran's crude oil and condensate exports in 2023 (Figure 5), up from 25% in 2017, the year before sanctions were re-imposed.<sup>67</sup> China's independent refineries, located primarily in the country's northeastern Shandong province, have purchased most of Iran's oil exports during the past three years.<sup>68</sup> Estimates based on Vortexa show that Iran's oil exports continued to increase and averaged 1.5 million b/d in the first eight months of 2024.
- Although Iran supplied crude oil and condensates to a variety of countries in Europe and Asia in 2017, Iran sent all of its crude oil and condensate exports to China, Syria, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and Venezuela in 2023 (Figure 9). While most of these export volumes have export destinations listed as China, in many cases the destinations are listed as unknown, but we assess them to be destined for China. For 2018 and 2019, these specifically are listed as unknown, while in 2020 through 2023 these destinations also include Malaysia, Singapore, Vietnam, and destinations listed "unknown," which we have confirmed are all ultimately destined for China. Syria has been receiving small amounts of crude oil and oil products, mostly through a line of credit with Iran and through barter deals.<sup>69</sup>
- After Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, European countries reduced their imports of Russia's oil, and the G-7 countries set a price cap on Russia's oil sales. As a result, Russia significantly discounted its crude oil price. China's independent refiners began purchasing

more crude oil from Russia, which displaced some of Iran's crude oil exports to China. In response, Iran increased oil price discounts to compete with Russia for crude oil market share in China.<sup>70</sup>

- In 2021, Iran began exporting condensates to Venezuela (less than 100,000 b/d) under a swap agreement. Iran's condensates act as a diluent for Venezuela's extra heavy crude oil, helping to bolster Venezuela's oil production and exports. Under the swap agreement, Venezuela sends some of its heavy Orinoco crude oil back to Iran as payment.<sup>71</sup> As part of the swap, Iran also began exporting some of its crude oil to Venezuela (less than 100,000 b/d) so that Venezuela could use the oil as a replacement for the similar Mesa 30 crude oil grade. Venezuela uses the Mesa 30 crude oil grade in its domestic refineries and for blending with its extra heavy oil to make its crude oil more suitable for exports. Using Iran's crude oil frees up more Mesa 30 crude oil for Venezuela to export.<sup>72</sup> The partial easing of U.S. sanctions on Venezuela's oil exports to U.S. refiners in late 2023 diverted some of Venezuela's export cargoes away from Iran. In return, Iran's crude oil and condensate exports to Venezuela fell 42% from 2022 to 2023.<sup>73</sup>
- Iran exported more than 1 million b/d of petroleum products in 2023, an increase from about 820,000 b/d in 2022. Liquefied petroleum gas, fuel oil, and diesel oil accounted for more than 70% of total petroleum product exports in 2023, according to Facts Global Energy estimates.<sup>74</sup> Petroleum products are generally shipped on smaller vessels, which can avoid detection more easily than crude oil cargoes.

#### Natural gas

- Iran, which is a net exporter of natural gas, trades all of its natural gas via pipelines with neighboring countries. After reaching a record high of 681 Bcf in 2022, Iran's natural gas exports fell to 515 Bcf in 2023 (Figure 10). In the same year, Iran imported 80 Bcf of natural gas, up from 66 Bcf.<sup>75</sup> Iran's exports to Türkiye dropped by 43%, and its imports from Turkmenistan rose by about 30% in 2023.<sup>76</sup> Iran stopped directly importing natural gas from Turkmenistan in 2017 because it had not settled the debt payments it owed to Turkmenistan, although Iran has imported smaller amounts through swap agreements with Turkmenistan since then.<sup>77</sup>
- In 2023, Iraq and Türkiye accounted for 87% of Iran's natural gas exports.<sup>78</sup> Although Iraq is one of the largest importers for Iran's natural gas, the flows can be unstable especially during peak summer and winter seasons because of Iran's high domestic demand that exceeds supply, and Iraq's financial and logistical challenges in debt payments.<sup>79</sup> Electricity and natural gas exports from Iran are increasingly important to meet demand in Iraq's electric power sector.<sup>80</sup> To alleviate some of the payment challenges, in July 2023, Iran and Iraq signed a barter agreement whereby Iran is slated to provide Iraq with natural gas and electricity in return for crude oil or fuel oil from Iraq.<sup>81</sup> In March 2024, Iran and Iraq signed an agreement for Iran to provide up to 644 Bcf/y of natural gas to Iraq.<sup>82</sup> Also, Turkmenistan and Iraq agreed to a swap agreement that provides Iraq with natural gas from Iran, and Iran would import more natural gas from Turkmenistan.<sup>83</sup>
- Iran's exports to Türkiye dropped in 2023 because of technical issues on the Iran side at the beginning of the year, lower Turkish natural gas demand because of the major earthquake in southeastern Türkiye in February 2023, and Türkiye's import contract commitments with other suppliers such as Russia.<sup>84</sup>
- Iran's natural gas exports to Armenia and Azerbaijan are based on long-term swap agreements. At the beginning of 2022, Iran renewed its swap agreement with Azerbaijan to begin importing natural gas from Turkmenistan into northeastern Iran and to send an equal amount of natural gas to Azerbaijan from northwestern Iran. Iran receives a transport fee in the form of a small

portion of the natural gas for domestic use in its northern provinces. These flows stopped at the beginning of 2024 because Turkmenistan and Azerbaijan did not renew the swap contract.<sup>85</sup> Iran has another swap agreement with Azerbaijan that allows Azerbaijan to send natural gas to its exclave, Nakhichevan, through Iran. Iran exports a small amount of natural gas to Armenia for electricity generation.<sup>86</sup>

#### **Electricity**

- Iran trades a small amount of electricity with several neighboring countries and has been a net exporter for the past two decades.<sup>87</sup> However, after 2020, electricity exports declined, and imports increased, causing the net export levels to fall to around 1 TWh in 2023 from nearly 7 TWh in 2020. High electricity demand in Iran, inefficient and aging electricity infrastructure, and insufficient investment in the sector cause domestic power shortages especially during peak demand in the summer, which pose challenges to the reliability of Iran's electricity exports.<sup>88</sup>
- Iran exported the most electricity to Iraq, and smaller amounts went to Afghanistan and Pakistan in 2023. Iran's electricity imports were primarily from Turkmenistan and Armenia.<sup>89</sup>



Figure 8. Iran's monthly crude oil and condensate exports, January 2016–August 2024 million barrels per day



Figure 9. Iran's crude oil and condensate exports by destination, 2023

## Figure 10. Iran's natural gas pipeline imports and exports



<sup>5</sup> World Bank Group, Iran (updated October 2022).

<sup>6</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, OPEC Net Oil Export Revenues, June 2023; U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Short-Term Energy Outlook*, June 2024.

<sup>7</sup> 2023 revenues are based on updated internal estimates by U.S. Energy Information Administration.

<sup>8</sup> Rystad Energy, "Iran-Israel conflict puts focus on Islamic Republic's upstream sector," April 18, 2024, page 2; Rystad Energy, "Deepening Israel-Hamas conflict could hit Iran's crude output ambitions," October 12, 2023, page 4; AP News, "Iran's currency hits a record low," March 24, 2024.

<sup>9</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>10</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Short-Term Energy Outlook* (April 2024) and International Energy Statistics.

<sup>11</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 35; *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, "Key Issue: Iran Awards Development of Eight Brownfield Projects to Local Companies", January 2021.
 <sup>12</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 35-36.

<sup>13</sup> Rystad Energy, "Deepening Israel-Hamas conflict could hit Iran's crude output ambitions," October 12, 2023, page 4.

<sup>14</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 36; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran \$13 bn Oil Awards," March 22, 2024.

<sup>15</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Iran's crude production capacity on track to rise: an overview of the latest development," March 15, 2024; Mehr News Agency, "Iran to start oil production in Sepehr-Jufair fields soon," August 12, 2023.

<sup>16</sup> Rystad Energy, "What's at stake for Iran's oil sector as nuclear talks hit roadblock?", September 20, 2022; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran's Energy Sector: Lots Of Bluster But Limited Progress," August 5, 2022; FACTS Global Energy, Iran Alert, "NIOC Signs \$40 Billion MoU with Gazprom, but Few Projects Likely to Go Ahead", August 5, 2022.

<sup>17</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Short-Term Energy Outlook*, July 2024.

<sup>18</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Short-Term Energy Outlook*, July 2024; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, pages 27-29; FACTS Global Energy, *Middle East Petroleum Databook*, Spring 2024, page 45.
 <sup>19</sup> Facts Global Energy, Databook Spring 2024, page 63; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Eyes Imminent Petrochemicals Boost," October 27, 2023.

<sup>20</sup> Argus Media Group, "Iran's gasoline demand outpaces production," March 18, 2024; Iran International, "How Iran's Refineries Became Unprofitable And Unhealthy," February 12, 2024; Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), page 73; Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2020, (December 2020), pages 69-79; Middle East Economic Survey, "Iran Hikes Capacity at Persian Gulf Star Condensate Splitters," July 24, 2020, page 9.

<sup>21</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 73; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Targets 3.5 mn b/d Refining Capacity", January 28, 2022 and "Iran Eyes Local Firms For Downstream Boost," September 9, 2022.

<sup>22</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Turns Back To Gasoline Imports As Demand Hits New Record", April 12, 2024; Facts Global Energy, Databook Spring 2024, page 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Short-Term Energy Outlook* (April 2024) and International Energy Statistics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Oil & Gas Journal, Worldwide look at reserves and production (December 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Reuters, "Explainer: Iran's expanding oil trade with top buyer China," November 10, 2023; Reuters, "As nuclear talks resume, Iran's oil exports increase", February 10, 2022; Rystad Energy, "Deepening Israel-Hamas conflict could hit Iran's crude output ambitions," October 12, 2023, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Reuters, "Iran oil sanctions in US aid package for Ukraine," April 19, 2024; United States Congress, 118<sup>th</sup> Congress, "S.1829 - Stop Harboring Iranian Petroleum Act of 2024," April 16, 2024.

<sup>23</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Isfahan refinery capacity to expand by 45 kb/d in 2024," November 16, 2023.
 <sup>24</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 60.

<sup>26</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Eyes Local Firms For Downstream Boost," September 9, 2022; Vortexa tanker tracking data (accessed July 2024).

<sup>27</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey, "Iran Completes Jask Oil Storage", June 28, 2024; Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), page 60.* 

<sup>28</sup> Oil & Gas Journal, Worldwide look at reserves and production, (December 2023).

<sup>29</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>30</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>31</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 31, 47, 51, 54, and *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2022* (December 2022), page 47, and Iran Alert, "How will Iran's declining condensate stocks affect its oil exports?," April 22, 2023.

<sup>32</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 35.

<sup>33</sup> International Energy Agency, *Medium-Term Gas Report 2023*, Including the Gas Market Report, Q4 2023, page 58; Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 47, 51, and 54, and Iran Alert, "South Pars' last development phase goes into operation," September 12, 2023.

<sup>34</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Awards Key \$20bn South Pars Gas Contracts," March 15, 2024; Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 46 and 51.

<sup>35</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 19; Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Monthly Report, November 2021, pages 2-4; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran's Energy Sector: Lots Of Bluster But Limited Progress," August 5, 2022, and "Iran Details \$80bn Gas Development Plan," January 14, 2022.

<sup>36</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 93 and 102; Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Iran's gas demand leaves limited gas for exports – 2030 perspective," June 12, 2024.

<sup>37</sup> The World Bank, Global Gas Flaring Reduction Partnership (GGFR), Global Gas Flaring Data (accessed July 2024), Global Gas Flaring Tracker Report 2024, pages 11-12, June 20, 2024.

<sup>38</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), pages 93 and 102," May 17, 2024.

<sup>39</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans To End Routine Flaring By Early 2026", January 26, 2024.

<sup>40</sup> The World Bank, Global Gas Flaring Reduction Partnership (GGFR), Global Gas Flaring Tracker Report 2024, page 19, June 20, 2024; Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2020*, (December 2020), pages 105-106; *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 85; Tehran Times, "'Over \$1.5b worth of natural gas wasted in Iran annually'", August 16, 2022.

<sup>41</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>42</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, pages 30-31; FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 10, 91-92; FACTS Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Iran's Energy Sector: Historical Trends and 2024 Outlook Part 2: Natural Gas," February 27, 2024; Iran International, "Iran Spends Tens Of Billions Of Dollars A Year On Energy Subsidies", February 4, 2022, and "Senior Official Says Iran Paying \$100 Billion In Energy Subsidies", May 9, 2022.

<sup>43</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>44</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, pages 30-31; Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Iran's Energy Sector: Historical Trends and 2024 Outlook Part 2: Natural Gas," February 27, 2024, and *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 10, 15, 91-92, and 102; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Eyes Imminent Petrochemicals Boost," October 27, 2023.

<sup>45</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 91.

<sup>46</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans Major Gas Storage Expansion To Face Winter Shortages," December 8, 2023.

<sup>47</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), pages 86-87; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans To End Routine Flaring By Early 2026," January 26, 2024, and "Iran's New 250mn cfd NGLs Plant Aims To End West Karun Flaring But Challenges Linger," April 20, 2023.

<sup>48</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 88; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans To End Routine Flaring By Early 2026," January 26, 2024.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Completes Jask Oil Storage", June 28, 2024; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Starts Up New Terminal On The Gulf Of Oman", July 23, 2021.

<sup>49</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 86; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans To End Routine Flaring By Early 2026," January 26, 2024.

<sup>50</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans To End Routine Flaring By Early 2026," January 26, 2024.

<sup>51</sup> FACTS Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), page 83.

<sup>52</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 82.

<sup>53</sup> International Energy Agency, *Medium-Term Gas Report 2023*, Including the Gas Market Report, Q4 2023, page 58; FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 51, and Iran Alert, "South Pars' last development phase goes into operation," September 12, 2023; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 18; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Awards Key \$20bn South Pars Gas Contracts," March 15, 2024, and "Iran South Pars Phase-11 Start Up," August 18, 2023.

<sup>54</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 49; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 19; Petropars, Projects, Belal Gas Field Development, accessed August 2024; Tehran Times, "Petropars begins drilling operation in Belal gas field," July 6, 2022.

<sup>55</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 50; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 19; Petropars, Projects, Farzad Gas Fields Development (IPC), accessed August 2024; Offshore Technology, Projects, Farzad B Gas Project, Persian Gulf, Iran, August 9, 2021; Tehran Times, "NIOC awards Farzad-B gas field development project to domestic firm," May 17, 2021; Reuters, "Iran's Petropars to develop Farzad B gas field, Oil minister says," May 17, 2021.

<sup>56</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 55; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 19; Tehran Times, "Iranian firms sign \$900m deal to develop offshore gas field," February 5, 2023.

<sup>57</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 55; Fitch Solutions, Iran Oil & Gas Report, Q3 2024, page 20.

<sup>58</sup> FACTS Global Energy, *Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023*, (December 2023), page 57; Iranian Central Oil Fields Company, "ICOFC Invests \$4bn in Field Development," May 27, 2023.

<sup>59</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>60</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Power Report, Q3 2024; page 9; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Power Demand Records More To Come?", August 18, 2023; Tehran Times, "Iran's thermal power generation capacity rises by 965MW," April 1, 2024; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Plans Major Gas Storage Expansion To Face Winter Shortages," December 8, 2023.

<sup>61</sup> Bitcoin.com News, "Iran Shuts Down Over 8,000 Illegal Crypto Mining Farms in 3 Years," May 10, 2023; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran's Power Crunch," August 2, 2024; Iran International, "Amid record heatwave, Iran facing mass power shortages," July 14, 2024, "Repeated power outages cripple Iranian industries," July 10, 2024, "Iran's Energy Crisis: Power Cuts Hit Industrial Sector Hard," June 21, 2024, "Energy Minister Says Iran Faces 15,000 Megawatt Power Deficit," April 1, 2022, "Iranian Industry Losing Money Due To Gas And Electricity Shortages", September 5, 2022; Al Jazeera, "Iran's surprise 'unprecedented heat' shutdown raises questions," August 3, 2023; BBC News, "Electricity blackouts spark protests in Iranian cities", July 6, 2021; BBC News, "Iran bans cryptocurrency mining for four months after blackouts," May 26, 2021; Reuters, "After protests, Iran's President apologises over power blackouts", July 6, 2021.

<sup>62</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Power Demand Records More To Come?", August 18, 2023.

<sup>63</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Power Report, Q3 2024; pages 4, 11; Iran International, "Tehran Governor Admits Iran's Water Shortage Worsens," January 31, 2024; Iran International, "Iran's Dams Drop To Half Capacity As Hydroelectric Power Overused," December 18, 2023; Voice of America, "Iran Among Countries Facing High Water Scarcity," March 22, 2024; Reuters, "ANALYSIS-As Iran faces 'water bankruptcy', drought exposes past problems, future threats", July 28, 2021; Iran International, "Iran Facing Water, Power Shortages This Summer", June 3, 2022.
 <sup>64</sup> Fitch Solutions, Iran Power Report, Q3 2024; pages 12-13; Tehran Times, "Iran's renewable capacity at 1.186 GW in April," May 13, 2024; Tehran Times, "Iran to add 10GW to renewable energy capacity", January 2, 2022; Middle East Economic Survey, "Iran Dreams Up 14GW Renewables Target", May 20, 2022.

<sup>65</sup> Tehran Times, "Iran to launch 1800MW solar panel factory soon," June 15, 2024; Tehran Times, "'There is possibility to set up 1m household solar power plants in country'," August 19, 2022; Fitch Solutions, Iran Power Report, Q3 2024; page 12.

<sup>66</sup> World Nuclear Association, Country Profiles, Nuclear Power in Iran, Updated May 3, 2024.

<sup>67</sup> Vortexa tanker tracking (accessed June 2024).

<sup>68</sup> Reuters, "Explainer: Iran's expanding oil trade with top buyer China," November 10, 2023.

<sup>69</sup> The Syrian Observer, "Iran's Credit Line Provides Syria with Two Million Barrels of Oil Per Month," August 3, 2023; Reuters, "Syria fuel crisis eases as Iran delivers new oil supplies," October 23, 2020; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Revives 4mn B/D Production Target", May 31, 2024.

<sup>70</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey* "Iran Revives 4mn B/D Production Target," May 31, 2024; Reuters, "Exclusive: Iran's oil trade with China stalls as Tehran demands higher prices," January 7, 2024; Reuters, "Abundant, cheap Iranian oil supply to cap Russian prices in China – sources," August 25, 2023; Iran International, "More Evidence Emerges Of Russia Taking Iran's Oil Market Share", July 22, 2022; Reuters, "More Russian oil going east squeezes Iranian crude sales to China," May 19, 2022.

<sup>71</sup> Argus Media group, "Venezuela adapts to US sanctions with rising oil flow", November 3, 2021; Reuters, "Tankers to discharge Iranian crude, condensate at Venezuela's main port", September 26, 2022.

<sup>72</sup> Argus Media Group, "PdV El Palito refinery at capacity in 2 months: Update," June 20, 2023; Facts Global Energy, *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, August 2022, page 6; Reuters, "Venezuela begins imports of Iranian heavy oil for refining -PDVSA documents", May 9, 2022; Reuters, "Iran boosts crude supply to Venezuela for refining, freeing up exportable oil", July 19, 2022.

<sup>73</sup> Vortexa tanker tracking (accessed July 2024); Reuters, "Venezuela rushes to mend Iran relationship as US sanctions loom," March 12, 2024.

<sup>74</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Middle East Petroleum Databook*, Spring 2024, DB4 Datasheets Middle East Product Balances.

<sup>75</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics (2023 numbers are preliminary).

<sup>76</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, June 2024, page 18.

<sup>77</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), pages 98-99.

<sup>78</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, June 2024, page 18.

<sup>79</sup> Reuters, "Iraq to pay \$2.76 billion in gas and electricity debt to Iran," June 10, 2023; Facts Global Energy, Iran

Alert, "Iran is working to expand gas trade with neighboring countries, but will it be successful?" April 28, 2024. <sup>80</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, June 2024, page 18.

<sup>81</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), page 96.

<sup>82</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey,* "Iran-Iraq: New Gas Deal", March 29, 2024.

<sup>83</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey,* "Iran-Iraq-Turkmen Gas Swap", July 12, 2024.

<sup>84</sup> Energy Intelligence, "Turkey Seeks to Change Iranian Gas Import Strategy," December 12, 2023.

<sup>85</sup> *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Unveils 10 Year Upstream Investment Plan", December 3, 2021, and "Tehran & Baku Agree to Double Gas Swap", June 10, 2022; Facts Global Energy, Iran Alert, "Iran is working to expand gas trade with neighboring countries, but will it be successful?", April 28, 2024.

<sup>86</sup> Facts Global Energy, Iran's Oil and Gas Annual Report 2023, (December 2023), page 99-100.

<sup>87</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, International Energy Statistics.

<sup>88</sup> Iran International, "Facing Shortages, Iran's Net Electricity Exports Reach Zero," November 18, 2023; Iran International, "Power Cuts Exacerbate Manufacturing Woes Amid Iran's Electricity Crisis," March 11, 2024; Facts Global Energy, Iran Oil and Gas Monthly, June 2024, page 21, January 2024, page 21, and January 2023, page 21. Numbers described are preliminary estimates by U.S. Energy Information Administration.

<sup>89</sup> Facts Global Energy, *Iran Oil and Gas Monthly*, June 2024, page 21; *Middle East Economic Survey*, "Iran Power Demand Records More To Come?", August 18, 2023.